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Kagawong campground 
project will not go ahead

Tom Sasvari
The Recorder

KAGAWONG—The proponents of a plan 
that was to be considered by Billings Town-
ship council to allow for a change in zoning 
ordinances to permit for a campground and 
glamping units have now indicated they are 
not moving forward on the project.
At a Billings Township council meeting 

this past Monday, a resolution brought for-
ward by councillors Barb Erskine and Sha-
ron Alkenbrack and read by Mayor Austin 
Hunt (which was passed by council) said 
in part that council is in receipt of a notice 
from SH2 Sandi Hurcomb and Susie Harri-
son that they will not be going forward with 

the application for the zoning changes. 
In the notice sent to council it was ex-

plained in part by the proponents, “we are 
extremely busy with the projects we cur-
rently have on the go and feel we need to 
lessen our  load.”
The entrepreneurs had been looking for 

the zoning changes to allow for a privately 
operated campground (for up to 10 season-
al campsites) and a permanent year round 
structure housing two separate glamping 
units on the property off Highway 540 for-
merly known as the mini-putt. 
Local resident Deborah Moore had been 

circulating a petition-survey that some other 
residents in Billings had signed in  opposi-
tion to the plans.

Medal winners! Each member of the Manitoulin Special Olympics team came 
home with at least one medal from the National Summer Games. In photo, left 
to right, is MSO coach Janet Anning and athletes Matthew Bedard, Kelsey 
Mellan, Mark Dokum and Austin Featherstone.

Manitoulin Special Olympics team 
brings home medals from nationals                                                                                                         

 Tom Sasvari
The Recorder

MINDEMOYA—Each of the Manitoulin 
Special Olympics (MSO) athletes who 
took part in the Canada Special Olympics 
National Games held in Antigonish, Nova 
Scotia last week, brought home medals. 
“It was a phenomenal games,” said MSO 

coach and coordinator Janet Anning (who 
coached the local athletes at the nationals), 
this past Monday. “And our athletes all did 
amazing, against very tough competition.” 
MSO athlete Matthew Bedard won a gold 
medal in his 400 metre race. “It was a phe-
nomenal race, he had to come from behind 
to win, it was incredible,” said Ms. An-
ning.

Austin Featherstone brought home two 
medals from the games, a silver medal in 
his 3,000 metre race and a bronze med-
al in the 1,500 metre race. Kelsey Mellan 
garnered a silver medal in the shotput, and 
Mark Dokum brought home three bronze 
medals, from javelin, relay and shotput.
“Each of our athletes posted personal 

best times in their races,” said Ms. An-
ning.  “Although he didn’t win his 100 
metre race, Mark also posted a personal 
best time.” 
MSO softball coach Sandy Graham 

coached the Almaguin team at the Nation-
als. “Sandy’s team won a silver medal,” 
said Ms. Anning, who explained, “this 

Parry Sound couple evacuated due 
to fires can now move back home

Tom Sasvari
The Recorder

GORE BAY—You could 
hear the excitement and 
happiness in Joan Stuck-
less’ voice this past Tues-
day, as she relayed the 
news that she and her 
husband Terry, along with 
their two dogs, are finally 
able to go home.
“We can actually go home 

today,” Ms. Stuckless stat-
ed. It has been almost three 
weeks since she and her 
husband had to evacuate 
their home at Henvey In-
let on Pickerel River due 
to the Parry Sound 33 fire 

(but has now been reported 
as being contained). The 
couple have been living in 
their camper-trailer at the 
home of Chad and Lara 
Chevrette, in Gore Bay.
“One of our friends texted 

me the news yesterday and 
I texted the fire chief that 
is taking care of the area 
where our home is,” said 
Ms. Stuckless. “He said 
that he would let me know 
at 4 pm yesterday and we 
were told that as of noon 
today (Tuesday) residents 
of the Henvey Inlet can re-
turn home. We will be re-
turning home a little later. 

We’ll probably be home 
around 3 to 4 pm this af-
ternoon.”
“The firefighters were tak-

ing the suppression water 
lines down from the houses 
and cottages in our area, so 
I think everything will be 
fine,” said Ms. Stuckless.                              
From texting and being 

texted from friends near 
their home on Pickerel 
River, “everybody is ex-
cited to be able to go back 
home,” continued Ms. 
Stuckless. “It has been al-
most three weeks since we 
were evacuated. It will be 
great to be back home.”

MPP concerned with provincial 
plans to reform social assistance

Tom Sasvari
The Recorder

ONTARIO—For the most 
part, politicians, social ser-
vice agencies, food banks 
and others are panning the 
Ontario government plans 
to reform social assistance, 
which the latter says will 
help more people break the 
cycle of poverty, re-enter 
the workforce and get back 
on track.
“This government is break-

ing their promises of keep-
ing the basic income pilot in 
place and they have reduced 
the planned increase to the 
social assistance programs,” 
said Algoma-Manitou-
lin MPP Michael Mantha. 
“They had said all parties 
agreed to maintain this; so 
this is a broken promise the 
PC party made during the 
campaign. This is a case 
of the government turning 
its back on people who are 
struggling on Ontario Works 
and disability and need help 
and support. People who 
are doing their best to make 
ends meet.”
“We need to do more than 

just help people remain 
mired in poverty,” said 
Lisa MacLeod, minister of 
Children, Community and 
Social Services, in announc-
ing the reform plan. “We’re 
going to hit the pause but-
ton on the previous govern-
ment’s patchwork system 
and replace it with a system 
that helps stabilize people 
in need and support them to 
succeed.”
Minister MacLeod high-

lighted that the government 

has set an accelerated 100-
day deadline to develop 
and announce a sustainable 
social assistance program 
that focuses on helping peo-
ple lift themselves out of 
poverty. In the intermediate 
term, the government will 
provide Ontario Works and 
Ontario Disability Support 
Program recipients with an 
across-the-board 1.5 percent 
increase in support rates 
to help them with a higher 
cost of living (this amount 
is down from the former 
government’s scheduled in-
crease of three percent which 

was set for October). As part 
of this reform, Minister Ma-
cLeod also announced that 
the province will be wind-
ing down Ontario’s Basic 
Income research project in 
order to focus resources on 
more proven approaches.
“The 1.5 percent increase 

will not keep up with infla-
tion, or provide for proper 
living standards,” said Mr. 
Mantha.  “And it will make 
it more difficult for people 
to make ends meet. The 
Conservatives are turning 
their backs on the people 

MP Hughes to attend rally 
opposing nuclear waste 
facility in Hornepayne

Tom Sasvari
The Recorder

OTTAWA—People and communities need to educate them-
selves on what is being proposed and what impacts there 
will be on their community before making a decision on 
whether they become home to a nuclear waste facility, 
says Algoma-Manitoulin-Kapuskasing (AMK) MP Carol 
Hughes.
“At the end of the day my stance is that everyone should 

be informed so that at the end of the process they can make 
an educated decision on whether they want, or don’t want 
nuclear waste to be stored underground in their commu-
nity,” Ms. Hughes told the Recorder this past Monday. “It 
isn’t something that I would want in my backyard, but it’s 
important to be respectful to the process and the need for 
everyone to have input. People need to be informed so they 
can make the best decision.”
It was announced last week that Hornepayne, a community 

of 980 people about 680 kilometres northwest of Sudbury, 
is one of the five finalists to see who becomes home to a 
nuclear waste facility.
In 2011, the town entered a bid to become a repository for 
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D&D FISHERIES
Fresh & Smoked Whitefish & Trout
GORE BAY’S FARMER’S MARKET Friday morning 9 am - Noon
MINDEMOYA - 4 CORNERS        Friday afternoon 2 pm - 5 pm

ALSO AVAILABLE AT:
Gore Bay   H&M Mini Mart, Valumart, CYC
Little Current  Valumart, GG’s Foodland, Manitoulin Trout Farm
Mindemoya  Island Foodland
Spring Bay  Buies General Store
Manitowaning  Manitowaning Freshmart, 
Providence Bay  Meat Boss

SMOKED FISH ONLY 
 Little Wally’s Dock Service (Little Current)
PURVIS BROS. FISHERY
 Burnt Island, Silver Water 705-283-3131
 Come and visit our fish station and buy fresh fish
 Mon - Fri 8 am - 5 pm

DOMINION BAY

The Raven Nest
A metaphysical, New Age 

and Special treasures Boutique.

Located at The Harbor Centre 
40 Water Street, Gore Bay

SUMMER HOURS
Tuesday - Sunday from 10 am-4 pm

Closed Monday
Phone: 705-210-0565 

theravennestinfo@gmail.com
“You never know what you’ll find in a Raven Nest”

COME IN & GET ALL 
YOUR COUNTRY FEST 

ESSENTIALS!
SUNSCREEN & SNACKS

15% OFF
COWBOY HATS

Your Family of

Pharmacies

YOUR FAMILY OF GUARDIAN PHARMACIES
LITTLE CURRENT • MINDEMOYA • MANITOWANING

...MPP concerned with provincial plans to reform social assistance
that need help the most.”
Mr. Mantha said that it 

will put more pressure on 
food banks as well. “Abso-
lutely it will have an effect, 
food bank clientele numbers 
will increase. We are seeing 
more people, more seniors 
using food banks as well as 
others. They have no choice.  

In areas  like the North it is 
only because of the gener-
osity of people helping food 
banks that some of these 
individuals and families get 
by. But it is, and is going 
to get harder and harder to 
meet the demands.”
Fern Dominelli, CAO of 

the Manitoulin-Sudbury 
District Services Board 

(DSB), said that the local 
DSB and other Northern 
Ontario DSBs continue to 
formally request that the 
province grant service sys-
tem management of all em-
ployment services to them 
so they can expand on em-
ployment initiatives that 
have proven effective in the 
North. 

With additional resourc-
es they can continue work 
with key success factors 
that help to reduce people’s 
reliance on financial assis-
tance through retraining and 
re-entry into the workforce. 
“At this point we don’t 
know what the  govern-
ment is going to do or put 
in place,” said Mr. Domi-
nelli. “They have changed a 
bunch of things already. The 
previous government made 
strides in helping to make 
people financially indepen-
dent. Now with this govern-
ment, the focus is on finding 
jobs for these same people 
on support as the best solu-
tion and I agree to a point.” 
“We as DSBs need full in-

tegration on all employment 
services, so we can increase 
employment initiatives that 
have proven to be success-
ful,” said Mr. Dominelli. 
“We’ve been asking the 
government for this since 
2013.”
Official Opposition Lead-

er Andrea Horwath said  
“Doug Ford’s decision to 
slash the meager increas-
es to social assistance is 
appalling, it drags Ontario 
backwards, and it pushes 
those already at a disadvan-
tage even deeper into pov-
erty. Mr. Ford’s attack on 
low-income people is dis-
gusting and cancelling the 
unfinished and promising 
basic income pilot project is 
a waste and a shame.”
“Instead of dragging On-

tario backwards, I want to 
move us forward,” said Ms. 

Horwath. “Let’s address 
Ontario’s homelessness and 
poverty problems, not let 
Mr. Ford make them worse. 
Let’s tackle homelessness 
in our cities, not allow Mr. 
Ford to force people onto 
the streets and into emer-
gency rooms through his 
callous acts.”
Ontario Public Service 

Employees Union president 
Warren (Smokey) Thomas 
said, “the government’s lat-
est assault on the so-called 
‘little guy’ won’t fool any-
body, least of all the families 
who rely on Ontario Works 
and ODSP to get by. They 
say they’re ‘compassion-
ately’  increasing rates by 
1.5 percent. In fact, the rate 
was supposed to go up three 
percent. This government 
is cutting it in half. That’s a 
strange way to show com-
passion to the vulnerable.”
Mr. Thomas also ques-

tioned the 100-day time-
line to review Ontario’s 
extensive social assistance 
system, but said if the gov-
ernment was looking for a 
quick win, it should reverse 
the Harris Tories download 
of social assistance and 
housing to municipalities.
“Municipalities, particu-

larly the smaller, rural and 
Northern municipalities, 
have been crushed by Mike 
Harris’s disastrous down-
load of social costs. The 
single best thing Doug Ford 
could to do improve the 
province’s social assistance 
program would be to return 
those costs to the province,” 

said Mr. Thomas.
“Mr. Ford and his govern-

ment should be consulting 
front-line workers through 
their bargaining agent  about 
any changes to the social as-
sistance system rather than 
reeling off daily edicts. 
That’s where the expertise 
is,” Mr. Thomas said.
The Ontario Association of 

Food Banks (OAFB) said in 
a release, “the government 
of Ontario has announced its 
plans to terminate the Basic 
Income Pilot, as well as re-
duce the planned increase to 
Ontario’s social assistance 
programs by 50 percent. 
The OAFB is disappointed 
and alarmed by these unex-
pected changes and is con-
cerned about the impact that 
it will have on low-income 
Ontarians.”
“Food banks across the 

province have long advocat-
ed for increases to Ontario’s 
social assistance programs 
and the continuation of the 
Basic Income Pilot as an 
evidence-based solution to 
poverty in our province. 
The enactment of these cuts 
would be a step backwards 
in our collective effort to 
create a healthier and hun-
ger-free Ontario.”
“Our plan will help get 

people back to work and 
keep them working, while 
supporting people with dis-
abilities to work when they 
are able and participate in 
their communities,” said 
Ms. MacLeod.

...Manitoulin Special Olympics team                                                                                                    
team actually moved up to the A division. 
Originally they were a C division level 
team, but they have improved so much in 
the past year or so they have moved up to 
the A division.”
“They played a team from Durham in 

the finals,” continued Ms. Anning, noting 
that team has played together for the past 
eight years. “They (Almaguin) held their 
own for the first four innings and  put on a 
great showing.”
Ms. Anning explained, “it was very hot 

in Antigonish all week. No one had air 
conditioning at the residences the teams 
stayed, so we went to the Walmart in Sud-
bury before we got on the plane to Nova 
Scotia to buy some small fans. It was in 
the 30s all week in Antigonish. And on 
Thursday and Friday from 1 to 4 pm there 
were no outdoor sports held because it 
was so hot.”
“It was a great games and the people of 

Antigonish are fabulous people,” said Ms. 
Anning. 
“At this point we don’t know if any of 

our athletes will be going on to the world 
games next year in Abu Dhabi,” said Ms. 
Anning. “This was a very tough compe-
tition and although our athletes did very 
well, we will have to wait and see if they 
have qualified for the world champion-
ships.”

(continued from page 1)

(continued from page 1)

Matthew Bedard shows his gold medal  
winning form in the 400 metre race.
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